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Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

A Member, present at a meeting of the Authority, or any committee,
sub-committee, joint committee or joint sub-committee of the
Authority, with a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI) in any matter to
be considered or being considered at a meeting:

e must not participate in any discussion of the matter at the
meeting;

e must not participate in any vote taken on the matter at the
meeting;

e must disclose the interest to the meeting, whether registered or
not, subject to the provisions of section 32 of the Localism Act
2011;

e iftheinterestis not registered and is not the subject of a
pending notification, must notify the Monitoring Officer of the
interest within 28 days;

e must leave the room while any discussion or voting takes place.

Public Attendance

East Herts Council welcomes public attendance at its meetings and
meetings will continue to be live streamed and

webcasted. For further information, please email
democraticservices@eastherts.gov.uk or call the Council on 01279
655261 and ask to speak to Democratic Services.

The Council operates a paperless policy in respect of agendas at
committee meetings and the Council will no longer be providing
spare copies of Agendas for the Public at Committee Meetings. The
mod.gov app is available to download for free from app stores for
electronic devices. You can use the mod.gov app to access, annotate
and keep all committee paperwork on your mobile device.

Visit https://www.eastherts.gov.uk/article/35542/Political-
Structure for details.




Audio/Visual Recording of meetings

Everyone is welcome to record meetings of the Council and its
Committees using whatever, non-disruptive, methods you think are
suitable, which may include social media of any kind, such as
tweeting, blogging or Facebook. However, oral reporting or
commentary is prohibited. If you have any questions about this
please contact Democratic Services (members of the press should
contact the Press Office). Please note that the Chairman of the
meeting has the discretion to halt any recording for a number of
reasons, including disruption caused by the filming or the nature of
the business being conducted. Anyone filming a meeting should
focus only on those actively participating and be sensitive to the
rights of minors, vulnerable adults and those members of the public
who have not consented to being filmed.




AGENDA

1. Apologies

To receive apologies for absence.

2. Minutes - 7 November 2023 (Pages 5 - 21)

To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on
7 November 2023.

3. Chairman's Announcements

4. Declarations of Interest

To receive any Members' Declarations of Interest.

5. Waste Recycling and Street Cleansing Contract Service Design
(Pages 22 - 54)

6. Urgent ltems

To consider such other business as, in the opinion of the Chairman of
the meeting, is of sufficient urgency to warrant consideration and is not
likely to involve the disclosure of exempt information.
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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER,
WALLFIELDS, HERTFORD ON TUESDAY 7
NOVEMBER 2023, AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT: Councillor D Andrews (Chairman)
Councillors P Boylan, E Buckmaster,
R Carter, N Clements, N Cox, C Horner,
G McAndrew, S Nicholls, C Redfern,
M Swainston, G Williams and
D Woollcombe

ALSO PRESENT:

Councillors B Crystall, ] Dumont, V Glover-
Ward and C Wilson

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:

Lorraine Blackburn - Scrutiny Officer
James Ellis - Head of Legal and
Democratic

Services and
Monitoring Officer
Head of Housing
and Health

Katie Mogan - Democratic
Services Manager
Head of Planning
and Building
Control

Jonathan Geall

Sara Saunders

Page 5



OS

203

204

APOLOGIES

An apology for absence was submitted from Councillor
Thomas. It was noted that Councillor Marlow was
substituting for Councillor Thomas. It was noted that
Councillors Redfern and Williams would be joining the
meeting slightly later.

MINUTES - 12 SEPTEMBER 2023

The Minutes of the meeting were submitted.
Councillor Clements suggested that there should be an
amendment to paragraph 6 of Minute 132 (Community
Grants Policy and Priorities 2023/24). He suggested
that the paragraph should be amended as follows:

Delete “on priorities and providing support to those
who needed mental health support with gaining
employment”.

Insert “Councillor Clements commented on priorities
and the provision of support to young people in
gaining employment”. This amendment was
supported.

Councillor Boylan explained that he had not attended
the meeting on 12 September and had sent his
apologies for that meeting and that Councillor
Williamson had substituted for him. He asked that the
list of those in attendance be amended to add
“Councillor Williamson”.
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In relation to Minute 130 (Pedestrian Safety) Councillor
Nicholls referred to “children’s” perception of speed
and asked that this paragraph be amended to reflect
this. This was supported.

Councillor Clements proposed and Councillor Nicholls
seconded, a motion that the Minutes of the meeting
held on 12 September 2023, as amended, be
confirmed as a correct record and signed by the
Chairman.

After being put to the meeting and a vote taken, the
motion was declared CARRIED.

RESOLVED - that the Minutes of the meeting
held on 12 September 2023, as amended, be
confirmed as a correct record and signed by the
Chairman.

CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no Chairman’s announcements.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

DRAFT ‘A LISTENING COUNCIL: EAST HERTS COUNCIL'S
PRINCIPLES FOR INFORMATION GIVING, ENGAGEMENT
AND CONSULTATION’ DOCUMENT

The Executive Member for Resident Engagement
submitted a report which provided Members of the
Overview and Scrutiny Committee with the opportunity
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to consider and provide comments on the draft
proposed set of principles governing how the council
will inform, engage and consult residents, businesses
and stakeholders.

In response to a query from Councillor McAndrew
regarding the inclusion of the two agenda items, at the
request of the Chairman, the Head of Legal and
Democratic Services explained the processes involved
before reports are added to an agenda.

Councillor McAndrew also referred to the future
development of the Work Programme and proposed
changes. The Chairman assured Members that he was
in discussion with the Leader regularly in terms of the
Forward Plan and its impact on the Work Programme
of Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Executive Member for Resident Engagement
welcomed the opportunity to discuss the document
before Members. He explained that the report had
been driven by the low electoral turnout at the District
Elections in May 2023 and the need to ensure that the
council engaged in a more diverse manner with
residents and at the earliest opportunity especially on
key issues such as housing, planning, licensing in order
to hear more diverse views. He said that the paper
before Members addressed a new approach to
engagement and consultation.

The Executive Member acknowledged the council's
past record and practices but felt that there was a
greater opportunity to work in a more open and
transparent, engagement process. The report before
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Members drafted a simple and straightforward set of
principles which the council would follow when seeking
to inform, and consult with residents, businesses and
stakeholders.

The Chairman made the point that the council worked
in an open and transparent way and that the meeting
was a public meeting. He added that the information
was open to inspection but that residents will only be
interested in what they are interested in.

Following extensive debate, Members felt that:

e the role of Ward Members and the role of
Overview and Scrutiny should be emphasised
more in the draft document;

e there was a need to ensure that people’s
expectations were managed in an open and
transparent way and of the limitations which may
be placed on officers from the viewpoint of
planning;

e the document should reflect an ability to say “no”
from the viewpoint of resources and budget
constraints. It was acknowledged that a forum
was needed to hear what the community wanted
whether this was a citizens’ forum or other tried
and tested forums for public engagement to listen
to views;

e the views of young people must be reflected in the

document, including an explanation of how these
might be collated;
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further information should be included on how
the council's policies would be amended to reflect
the principles set out in the draft document.

the role of councillors working in their wards was
acknowledged and there was a need to improve
internal communication in the consultation
process in working with, Members, Officers and
stakeholders;

there was a need to reach out into other sectors of

the community for example, for the LGBT
community, disabled and those whose first
language was not English;

there should be acknowledgement that the council
worked with three tiers of local government i.e.
Town and Parish, County and District and the need
to ensure that work was not duplicated,;

the culture of the council was changing and of the
need to not only co-ordinate with Town and Parish
Council groups but Neighbourhood Planning
partners;

the principles in the document should become
good practice and guidance for Officers and
Members to follow;

the Council may have to invest to communicate
and the pressure this may place on the council,
including the communications team in being able
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to disseminate information to different audiences
in different ways.

The Executive Member for Resident Engagement
acknowledged that the document was a starting point
and that there was a need to engage in a more diverse
manner including with young people, the LGBT
community, disabled groups and those who do not
have English as a first language. He explained that it
was about hearing views early on and being able to
tailor the consultation to a particular circumstance.
The Executive Member accepted that there was a need
to consider limitations, expectations and the resources
available. Specifically, being transparent early in the
process and explaining to groups what's happening
and making sure that the principles by which the
council adhered to were heard by Officers and
stakeholders.

Members also felt that there was a need to:

e ensure that the document did not impact on the
council’s reputation from a risk viewpoint and to
emphasise its limited resources;

e totake into account potential cost implications if
staff, Town and Parish council officers needing
training;

The Executive Member for Resident Engagement said it
was key that residents were engaged in the early
stages and said by example, that the report on Air
Quality was one such issue which he would have liked
to have been consulted on. He explained that it was
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for all Members to find better ways to consult with
residents.

The Executive Member for Corporate Services referred
to the need to ensure that documents such as
consultation letters should be written clearly and
concisely and without jargon as he felt that this was
important to encourage public consultation.

In response to a question from the Chairman, the
Executive Member said that success would be reflected
in better election turn out figures, speaking to more
people more often and receiving less complaints from
residents.

The Chairman acknowledged that Members’
comments would be submitted to the Executive. The
Chairman sought Members' views on reviewing the
draft document at a future meeting. The Head of
Housing and Health explained that it was usual for
Overview and Scrutiny Committee to see a new policy
after it had been through the consultation process. He
said that what was before Members was a pre-
consultation version of a policy document.

The Chairman was concerned that the document as
presented, indicated that the proposal would not
impact financially on the council. He said that non-
online data methods usually had cost implications and
that this issued needed further thought. The Chairman
accepted that there needed to have a formalised
methodology to work with partners and stakeholders.
The Chairman queried why it was necessary for it to be
submitted to the Executive by the end of the month.
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The Executive Member for Resident Engagement
explained that he was keen to get a set of principles
together as soon as possible, so that both officers and
Members had a document to work towards and that
the document could be reported back to the Overview
and Scrutiny Committee for further review if necessary
and after comments from the Executive. The Head of
Housing and Health suggested that this early review of
the pre-policy document would give all Members and
Officers a chance to feed into the process.

The Chairman explained that at this point, Members
were being asked to exercise their opportunity to
consider the pre-policy and comment rather than
being asked to endorse what was before Members.
This approach was supported.

Members welcomed the proposal. Councillor
Buckmaster proposed and Councillor Boylan
seconded, a motion that Members have acknowledged
the opportunity to consider and comment on the
proposal prior to its submission to the Executive.
Furthermore, that the report should be presented to
Overview and Scrutiny Committee at a future date for
review.

After being put to the meeting and a vote taken, the
motion was declared CARRIED.

RESOLVED - that (A) Members have commented

on the proposals as detailed above, prior to the
proposal being submitted to the Executive; and
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(B) thatthe report be presented to Overview
and Scrutiny committee at a date to be agreed
for review.

208 COMMUNITY FORUM AND DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT
FORUM

The Executive Member for Planning and Growth
submitted a report which provided Members of the
Overview and Scrutiny Committee with the opportunity
to consider and provide observations on the proposal
to set up Community Forums for Strategic Sites across
the district and the proposal to establish a
Development Management Forum.

The Executive Member for Planning and Growth
explained that the establishment of regular
Community Forums for large strategic sites for
developers, residents, community groups, elected
Members and Officers would allow all groups to
engage and raise issues of concern over the lifetime of
a development and this would enhance the quality of
community life and communication. Additionally, the
development of a Development Management Forum
for planning applications (for 50 or more homes)
arranged prior to a planning decision would enable
residents to share their concerns in an in an open and
transparent way.

The Executive Member for Planning and Growth

explained how the forums and their respective remits
would operate.
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Members debated the proposal at length commenting
as follows:

e thatin terms of the Community Forums for
strategic sites, the opportunity to steer and
influence a development was a positive step
forward;

e inrelation to Development Management forums,
concerns were raised from the viewpoint of
resources;

e that there was already a Statement of Community
involvement and that a Community Forum was a
seen as a duplication of effort. The Head of
Planning and Building Control provided explained
that the SCI was being phased out as a result of
the Government’s planning reforms and replacing
it with an engagement strategy for use in the
preparation of the District Plan;

e that there would be considerable resources from
the viewpoint of planning Officers and
administrative staff needed to set up Community
Forums and of the impact this would have on the
planning service including from an enforcement
issue;

e of concerns not just on East Herts Officers but
other Councils such as Hertfordshire County

Council Officers.

Examples of good practise were provided in relation to
Bishop's Stortford South where a forum had been
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established, versus Bishop's Stortford North where one
had not. In terms of the latter example, the Executive
Member for Planning and Growth referred to the
amount of Officer and Councillor time that had been
spent on Bishop's Stortford North complaints,
Freedom of Information Requests etc and the negative
impact this had on Officers and Members' time.

The Head of Planning and Building Control explained
that the council had a Stewardship Planning Officer
and there was capacity to use that Officer and work
with case officers and the enforcement team in
supporting the forums.

Members:

e hoped that the establishment of Development
Management Forums might deter some
developers from putting forward speculative
developments.

e sought assurances that all stakeholders would be
included in the forum process as some
neighbourhood planning groups had been
aggrieved in the past.

Members acknowledged that the Community Forum
sought to manage the lifespan of a project. A concern
was expressed with regard to the Development
Management Forum and how this could impact when
there was a Masterplan adding that if a Masterplan
was done properly at the time, it should allow
everyone the chance to comment and question and so
shape development positively.
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The Head of Planning and Building Control explained
that Masterplans usually worked well, but that there
were occasions when speculative planning applications
were submitted for areas where Masterplans were in
place. She said these areas could benefit from the
additional support from a Development Management
Forum with the applicant being invited to listen to
residents’ concerns.

The Executive Member for Planning and Growth
explained that Community Forums would be set up for
strategic sites once consents had gone through. The
Development Management Forum would provide a
more interactive forum for residents to feedback and
also for developers to feedback their concerns.

The Head of Planning and Building Control explained
that Cambridge Council had established such forums
and that they had worked well over the last 20 years.
The forums would allow residents to come forward
and have their issues addressed early on in the
process for discussions.

The frequency of the forums was debated.
The Chairman queried how the proposal would be
resourced. The Head of Planning and Building Control

explained the capacity in planning services.

The Executive Member for Planning and Growth
responded to several Members separate queries.
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In response to a query from the Chairman on how
success could be assessed, the Executive Member for
Planning and Growth said, by a reduction in the level of
complaints, abusive emails and a reduction in the level
of abuse generally and in abuse aimed at planning
staff. The Executive Member for Planning and Growth
assured Members that she would submit their
comments to the Executive.

With Members’ support, the Chairman queried
whether this issue could be reviewed in two years' time
to allow the collation of meaningful data. The Head of
Legal and Democratic Services confirmed that this
could be reviewed if Members wished. This was
supported.

Councillor Nicholls proposed and Councillor Clements
seconded, a motion that Members' comments be
forwarded to the Executive and that the issue be
reviewed in two years’ to allow the collation of
meaningful data.

After being put to the meeting and a vote taken, the
motion was declared CARRIED.

RESOLVED - that Members' comments be
forwarded to the Executive and that the issue be
reviewed in two years’ to allow the collation of
meaningful data.

(Councillors E Buckmaster and McAndrew
abstained from voted).
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OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - DRAFT WORK
PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Officer submitted the work programme
report and sought Members’ comments on items for
inclusion on the agenda for the meeting on 16 January
2024. She drew Members' attention to the Appendix
to the report and provided an update on the
programme.

The Scrutiny Officer explained that summary bulletins
had been circulated in advance of the meeting on
various topics requested by Members at a previous
meeting.

The Chairman noted concerns expressed in relation to
the Air Quality Action Plan and suggested that
depending on content of the report, a further review
could be undertaken at a future date.

It was noted that information was awaited from Social
Housing providers (in relation to questions raised by
Members) and that depending on content, Members
might wish to explore this further at the January
meeting.

Members agreed that the agenda for the meeting on
16 January 2024 should comprise:

e Air Quality Action Plan

e Thriving Together - A new Health and Wellbeing
Plan for East Herts 2023 - 2027

e Social Housing providers report (complaints,
repairs etc) - to be confirmed)
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Members noted that Councillor Glover-Ward would not
be available to attend the January meeting (if
necessary) to respond to questions in relation to the
UK Share Prosperity Money (Levelling up how UKSPF is
being used). It was agreed that this item should be
moved to the March meeting in 2024.

The Scrutiny Officer explained that she had been
advised there had been some minor changes to the
Data Protection and Governance Policies which were
normally reported to Overview and Scrutiny. Members
agreed that in view of the fact that the changes were
minor and grammatical in content that this could be
circulated as a Summary Bulletin. This was supported.

The Chairman assured Members that he met regularly
with the Leader to ensure the co-ordination of the
Council's Forward Plan and the Work Programme of
the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Clements proposed and Councillor Nicholls
seconded, a motion that, subject to the above changes,
the Overview and Scrutiny Committee work
programme in Appendix 1 for 2023-24 as amended, be
agreed. After being put to the meeting and a vote
taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

RESOLVED - that, subject to the above changes
the work programme in Appendix 1 for 2023-24

as amended, be agreed.

210 URGENT ITEMS
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There was no urgent business.

The meeting closed at 9.10 pm

Chairman

Date

0N
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Agenda Item 5

East Herts Council Report
Overview and Scrutiny

Date of Meeting: 30 November 2023

Report by: Councillor Tim Hoskin - Executive Member
for Environmental Sustainability

Report title: Waste, Recycling and Street Cleansing
Contract Service Design

Ward(s) affected:  All
Summary

. Executive agreed the service design for the new waste,
recycling and street cleansing contract on 25 October 2022,
along with new aims and principles of the Shared Service,
based around delivering services which are both financially
and environmentally sustainable.

. Officers are currently undergoing a competitive dialogue
procurement and are seeking a decision from Executive on
further service design options that will be taken forward with
the intention of supporting the long-term financial
sustainability of the service and the Council.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY

a) To receive, consider and provide feedback to the
Executive on the proposals outline in this report.
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1.1

1.2

1.3

1.4

1.5

1.6

Proposal(s)

That the service changes described in 3.2 ¢) of the report
relating to the three-weekly collection of separated paper and
cardboard predominantly in bins and the three weekly
collection of the remaining dry mixed recycling (A 3,3,3 cycle as
described in Appendix 3) be implemented as part of the new
waste recycling and street cleansing contract which
commences in 2025, the implementation date confirmation
shall be delegated to the Head of Operations in consultation
with Project Board, but shall be within four months of contract
commencement.

That in the event that the Council is required to make a
decision to provide fortnightly collection of residual waste that
the dry recycling service shall be fully commingled.

That the service changes described in 3.2 d) of the report
relating to the removal of the requirement for a continuous
street cleansing presence in town centres and moving the
back to standard time to 9am be implemented as part of the
new waste recycling and street cleansing contract in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 e) relating to a
removal of approximately 30% of litter bins from
predominantly outside the town centres be implemented as
part of the new waste recycling and street cleansing contract
in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 f) relating to a
change to an input specification for high-speed road cleansing
to once per year be implemented as part of the new waste
recycling and street cleansing contract in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 h) relating to an
extension of the bin delivery/repair Service Level Agreement

Page 23



1.7

1.8

1.9

2.0

2.1.

2.2.

2.3.

Page 24

(SLA) from 5 days to 9 days being implemented as part of the
new waste recycling and street cleansing contract in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 i) relating to an
extension of the missed bin rectification SLA from 5pm the
next working day to 72 hours except for missed whole streets
which will remain 5pm the next working day, being
implemented as part of the new waste recycling and street
cleansing contract in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 j) relating to a
change in street cleansing SLAs being implemented as part of
the new waste recycling and street cleansing contract in 2025.

That the service changes described in 3.2 k) relating to
reducing the number of items collected as part of bulky waste
services from six to three being implemented as part of the
new waste recycling and street cleansing contract in 2025.

Background

East Herts Council (EHC) and North Herts Council (NHC)
entered into a Shared Service arrangement in 2017 and a joint
contract was let which commenced in May 2018.

The service comprises a ‘client’ management structure located
at the Buntingford Depot and two operational hubs
comprising separate contractor management teams and
separate contractor workforces for East and North Herts
Councils.

The current service covers the requirements for the collection
of waste and recycling from approximately 124,000
households and over 1,920 commercial customers as well as
street cleansing services across East and North Hertfordshire.



2.4.

2.5.

2.6.

2.7.

2.8.

2.9.

In 2014, the Councils agreed to progress from a Strategic
Outline Case to an Outline Business Case for the shared
service specifically exploring potential additional savings in
joint contracts, savings in client overheads including depot
costs, governance and management proposals and jointly
agreed policies to form the basis of a joint specification.

Prior to the formation of the shared service client team in
December 2017, both Councils made unilateral decisions on
the service offering to residents for waste, recycling and street
cleansing services which formed the basis of the joint contract
with Urbaser.

The independent decision making at each authority led to
different decisions being made by North Herts Council and
East Herts Council regarding the provision of services to
residents.

At their respective Executive/Cabinet meetings on 19 April
2022 and 22 March 2022, new aim and principles for the
shared service were agreed, focusing on efficient services
which are environmentally and financially sustainable. The aim
and principles are attached in Appendix 1.

At the respective Executive/Cabinet meetings on 25 October
2022 the service design for the new waste, recycling and street
cleansing contract was agreed and minor changes to the
specification were delegated to the Service Director of Place
for NHC and Head of Operations for EHC, in consultation with
Project Board.

On 21 October 2023 the government published its response to
its consultation on the resources and waste strategy and
resulting in proposed legislative and statutory guidance
changes. Officers are in the process of reviewing the
information and will be responding to a further consultation
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2.10.

2.11.

2.12

2.13

3.0

3.1.

Page 26

on the statutory guidance aimed at supporting the
governments ‘simpler recycling’ proposals.

Some elements of the governments legislative and statutory
guidance changes are not aligned with the current contract
specification but at this stage there is insufficient clarity to
make any further formal decisions. It is expected that further
decisions will be required in mid 2024 once more detail is
known.

Officers will work with consultants Eunomia and legal
representatives Sharpe Pritchard to ensure that the
procurement exercise can progress, as far as is reasonable
practicable, on its current timeline and provide sufficient
opportunities for any necessary changes required to the
specification.

The initial tenders that were received identified that significant
cost increases are likely from the waste, recycling and street
cleansing services in the next contract. The competitive
dialogue procurement process allows the Council to explore
service design options which may present benefits to the
Council.

Officers have considered the initial offers from bidders and
discussed opportunities for specification changes with them,
which are aligned with the Council’'s aims for high
performance, but that will reduce the costs to the Council with
minimal impacts on perceived performance.

Reason(s)

The initial tenders for the new contract have identified that the
costs of a new contract will be significantly over budget and
anticipated inflationary cost rises. Officers have therefore
been in dialogue with bidders to explore options regarding



3.2.

changes to the specification requirements, which may bring
forward savings against their final bid prices.

Officers therefore considered alternative service design
options in consultation with project board. The options
considered included a variety of changes to the specification,
most notably:

a)

b)
c)

d)

g)

h)

)

A change from source separated paper to fully
commingled dry mixed recycling

The monthly (four weekly) collection of separated paper
The three-weekly collection of separated paper and
cardboard predominantly in bins and the three weekly
collection of the remaining dry mixed recycling (A 3,3,3
cycle as described in Appendix 3)

A removal of the continuous street cleansing presence in
town centres and back to standard by 9am (including SLA
changes identified in ‘j’ below).

A removal of approximately 30% of litter bins from
predominantly outside the town centres

A change to an input* specification for high-speed road
cleansing to once per year

Removal of additional seasonal leaf fall clearance. (NHC
Only)

An extension of the bin delivery/repair SLA to from 5 days
to 9 days.

An extension of missed bin rectification SLA from 5pm the
next working day to 72 hours with the exception of
missed whole streets which will remain 5pm the next
working day.

A change in all of the following street cleansing SLAs

Type Current Proposed

Specification

1 Cubic Metre fly | 2 working days 5 working days

tipping
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10 Cubic Metre 10 working days 10 working days

fly tipping or by agreement
with the
Supervising
Officer

Grade B - 6 hours Remove

Medium intensity rectification

Retail requirement for
grade B.

Grade B - High 3 hours 5 hours

Intensity Retail

Grade C - 48 hours 3 working days

Medium Intensity

Housing

Grade D - 24 hours 48 hours

Medium Intensity

Housing

Grade C - Low 3 working days 5 working days

Intensity Housing

Grade D - Low 48 hours 3 working days

Intensity Housing

k) To reduce the number of items collected as part of bulky
waste services from six to three.

*In an ‘input’ specification the Council prescribes the frequency of
cleansing which may or may not meet the needs of an area but
limits the resource requirements and cost liabilities of the
contractor. In an ‘output’ specification which is as currently
drafted the contractor must ensure that cleansing standards are
maintained regardless of the resource requirements and the full
cost liability sits with the contractor. This liability and risk can lead
to increased costs when the operational costs are high due to
complexities in the operational resources needed and the extent
of the work needed is unclear.
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3.3.

3.4

3.5

3.6

3.7

3.8

3.9

A final decision is needed in order to progress with the
procurement and not delay the mobilisation of the contract.
Due to extremely tight timescales, it will not be possible to
bring a further report to Executive and Cabinet without
delaying the procurement by a further three months. This
would reduce the mobilisation time from approximately 13
months to around 10 months and impact on the successful
mobilisation of the contract, including but not limited to the
ability to procurement new vehicles in time for contract
commencement and sufficiently check data for new waste
management IT systems and set up IT integrations.

See Part 2 Appendix 2 to this Report
See Part 2 Appendix 2 to this Report
See Part 2 Appendix 2 to this Report

Street Cleansing Proposals

During the week beginning 6™ November officers met with

bidders in dialogue to explore the affordability concerns of the

Council and discuss the proposals described in 3.2 of this
report to determine the benefits and disbenefits of the
respective specification changes.

In the majority of areas the focus of officers has been to

reduce the impact on the performance of the contract and the

consequential appearance of the street scape by allowing
more flexibility in operations from bidders.

Bidders have identified that by combining some of the
elements in 3.2 they are able to use staff and vehicle
resources more flexibly to deliver cost savings with minimal
impacts on the appearance of streets.

Page 29



3.10

3.11

3.12

3.13

Page 30

For item 3.2 d) the removal of the continuous presence
requirement does not necessarily mean there will be no
continuous presence offered by bidders it merely means that
bidders can independently determine the necessary resource
needed to deliver the standards required by the contract. The
standards themselves have not changed.

For 3.2 d) the additional hour in the morning to bring town
centres up to standard means that fewer early morning
resources are required, and this also allows for the street
cleansing standards required between 0900 and 1800 to be
covered by one shift rather than it being necessary to operate
two shifts. Footfall prior to 9am is generally lower than at
other times of the day and dialogue with bidders has indicated
that schedules would likely be built to tackle those areas with
an extensive night time economy and early morning trading
first but there are some risks of residents noticing a little more
litter on their way to work.

In addition in 3.2 j) it is proposed to increase the Service Level
Agreement (SLA) also known as the rectification time period
from 3 hours for very low levels of litter (Grade B) in town
centres to 5 hours. This again gives bidders the flexibility and
the ability to best determine how to resource the contract and
it will not always mean that it takes 5 hours to resolve minor
problems as the contract standard remains requiring the
standards to be maintained. It is also not proposed to change
the response times in town centres for Grade C and D levels of
litter and detritus which will be rectified more swiftly. The
adjusted response times are still well within the guidance
recommendations set out in the Code of Practice on Litter and
Refuse (COPLAR).

In 3.2 j) other SLA changes are also proposed, these again
allow bidders to have more resource flexibility. For example
with fly tipping this gives more flexibility to operate zonally or



use subcontractors for larger flytips rather than maintaining in
house resources.

3.14 The proposed medium intensity SLA changes are notin line
with COPLAR recommendations, however this does not mean
that it will always take the maximum time for a resolution to a
littering problem, nor does it prevent client officers requesting
a more swift rectification. It is also important to note that
these changes do not affect either parks and open spaces nor
the response times necessary to rectify overflowing litter bins,
which also vary depending on the area but are a maximum of
24 hours.

3.15 In 3.2 g) this proposes the removal of seasonal leaf fall. The
predominantly affects NHC as EHC removed this requirement
prior to the current contract. Any change in the provision of
seasonal leaf fall management will be accompanied by other
specification drafting to ensure that footpaths or roads which
may become hazardous from slippery leaves or roads which
are flood prone are effectively managed.

3.16 In 3.2 e)itis proposed to reduce the number of litter bins
across the two districts by approximately 30%. This would
equate to approximately 400 litter bins. This reduction would
focus on street locations where there are two or more
litterbins within close proximity and litter bins which have
minimal use and would be supported by the new waste
communications post who will be responsible for promoting
the traditional ‘take your litter home’ messages. Officers are in
the process of reviewing recent audit work to determine the
locations most suited to removal.

3.17 It should be accepted that the removal of litter bins may have
an impact in some streets, however some studies also show
that litter bins can actually attract more litter than would
otherwise be present.
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3.18

3.19

3.20

Page 32

It is not possible to sufficiently reduce contract resources and
therefore contract costs associated with litter bins without a
commitment to reducing litter bin numbers significantly.
Officers will use guidance from WRAPs Binfrastucture report
to determine the most suitable locations for bins and this will
remove the current differences across parishes and wards
which have evolved and persisted through historical
arrangements. In addition, the contract standards will remain
for litter and the remaining litter bins.

Once officers are clear which litter bins are most suited to
removal that Councillors be consulted to take account of local
knowledge and help determine the final siting of remaining
bins. The total number of bins in each area will be in line with
the requirement to reduce the numbers across the district by
30%. Any changes will not affect bins in parks and open
spaces.

Item 3.2 f) relates predominantly to dual carriageways but also
some high-speed single carriageway roads where lane
closures are required in order to undertake litter picking
works safely. This work is extremely costly to the Council,
whether provided in the contract or separately and we will
require that where possible contractors will work together
jointly to work on the road network both reducing impacts on
road users and reducing costs to the taxpayer. Any change to
this element of the specification would put the onus for
meeting our statutory duties with the Council rather than our
contractor. There are risks that public expectations and needs
are in excess of the contractual requirements and
consequently budgets and it would be necessary for
councillors to accept that the high- speed roads may have
periods where increased quantities of litter are visible. Officers
will undertake regular assessments of the road network to



determine if further work is needed between the scheduled
cleanses.

3.21 Itis not proposed to change the requirements for managing
litter and litterbins in the laybys on high-speed roads.

Waste Management

3.22 Officers have explored with bidders three alternative service
design solutions for waste and recycling collections identified
in 3.2 a), b) and ¢), to determine if more financially sustainable
alternatives exist. All three options explored will deliver
collection contract cost savings.

3.23 The three options identified also impact on material sales and
Material Recovery Facility (MRF) contracts. Paper entering the
fully commingled stream has significantly less value
(sometimes a significant cost) over paper collected separately
in the current kerbside boxes. This is due to processing costs
which are paid ‘per tonne’ for material sent to an MRF. The
Part 2 Appendix 2 shows recent published domestic mill paper
price indices. These are examples and are not based on our
current contract prices which traditionally perform well due to
high quality materials with low contamination.

3.24 The fully commingled option in 3.2 a) is a relatively simple
solution for residents, however, will mean there are no bin
collections on some weeks, only food waste caddy collections.
It also presents risks around the achievability of savings due to
the significant impact on the cost of processing paper through
an MRF. It is likely however that paper capture will continue to
reduce year on year due to consumer trends and more digital
media. This could of course also increase the value of good
quality source separated paper.
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3.25

3.26

3.27

3.28

3.29

3.30

Page 34

During the Executive report on 25" October 2022 a service
solution in the event of a mandate for separate fibre was
explored. Although the governments Simpler Recycling model
has not mandated separate fibre officers have explored this
model further as a cost saving option.

The service solution identified in 3.2 ¢) would mean residents
would receive a weekly collection of food waste and a three
weekly collection of other recycling waste streams alongside
the already agreed three weekly collection of residual waste.

e.g., Week 1 - Food, Containers and packaging e.g cans,
plastics, glass

Week 2 - Food, Cardboard and Paper

Week 3 - Food, Residual waste

Garden waste would remain fortnightly for those residents
who subscribe to the service.

This expanded extended frequency cycle would help to
mitigate the costs of an additional bin collection as fewer
rounds are required each week as well as reducing the
additional carbon impacts of the introduction of the service as
a whole. A more detailed summary of this proposal is
provided in Appendix 3.

The capture of paper and cardboard could drop if these
material streams were only collected via a box service. It
would therefore be necessary to consider the roll out of
wheeled bins, to the majority of the district.

The proposal is therefore to issue a new bin to all non-
terraced houses. With maisonettes and terraced properties
being offered an ‘opt-in’ choice whether they wish to have a
bin or just utilise their existing box. The primary consideration
for this proposal is that many terraced properties have only



small frontages or front directly onto the road with no off
street storage. There is an estimated Capital cost of
£2,290,000 for providing new bins across the two authorities,
based on the provision of 100,000 bins. Property numbers
across the authorities are significantly higher than this but we
estimate that there are approximately 26,000 flatted
properties and 38,000 terraced properties and therefore this
number is considered sufficient. Full details of the preferred
solution from bidders is still to be discussed at dialogue and
therefore there is opportunity for officers to refine the
position on the provision of bins. There will also be an
ongoing cost for replacement/repairs and new build
properties for the provision of a new bin.

3.31 In order to maximise the opportunity from issuing new bins it
is proposed that in East Herts a new purple lidded 180L bin be
issued which would become the new residual waste bin, with
the existing residual waste bin becoming the commingled
‘containers and packaging’ bin and the existing commingled
bin becoming the ‘paper and cardboard’ bin. (A similar change
to that done in North Herts in 2013)

3.32 In North Herts a new blue lidded 240L bin would be issued
which would become the new ‘paper and cardboard bin
replacing the box.

3.33 During the public consultation held during 2022 on waste
services we asked questions regarding bin capacity 48.5% of
North Herts residents and 85% of East Herts residents felt
their recycling bin was full or overflowing, with 27% feeling
they did not have enough recycling capacity. Under the
existing system and existing proposed service solution for
2025 residents have a 240L bin and 55L box giving a recycling
capacity of 885L over 6 weeks. Under the system proposed in
3.2 ¢) the capacity over 6 weeks would rise to 960L.
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3.34

3.35

3.36

3.37

Page 36

These changes would be supported by the previously agreed,
at the 25™ October 22 Executive/Cabinet, ‘waste
communications officer’ post. It is however proposed to
incorporate another temporary post into the service change
directly responsible for ‘fixing" issues which arise with
containers. This staff member would be issued with a van and
would assist with container swaps, delivery of ad hoc missing
containers, restickering and resident run throughs to help
residents adjusting to the change. Ad hoc deliveries/swaps can
be expensive at the start of service changes when operating
under a contract and therefore this is likely to be more cost
effective than utilising the contract and allows the contractor
to focus on business as usual. It is proposed therefore to
include for an additional post for initially 4 months and up to 6
months.

In addition officers will consider the benefits of utilising a
phone app for service related reminders including bin
collection days, sufficient details are not available for
consideration in this report and therefore if proposed will be
brought forward as part of the budget setting proposals in
2024.

Items 3.2 h) and i) relate to SLA changes to common contacts
for the waste and recycling service. This will allow additional
flexibility within the contractors resource to operate more
zonally and we anticipate that extending the SLA for bin
deliveries and repair will allow for more consideration of the
repair requirements of the contract, when previously bin
deliveries have been considered easier when meeting shorter
SLAs. By adjusting the SLAs this will also likely reduce the risk
pricing attached to the contract associated with the
performance management regime (PMR).

It is proposed in 3.2 k) to reduce the number of items collected
during bulky waste collections from up to six to up to three.



4.0

4.1

4.2.

4.3

4.4

5.0

5.1

5.2

This allows bidders to more effectively manage the efficiency
of collections by not needing to allow time for tipping after
every collection. In addition the Council is at liberty to consider
changes to charges at a later date.

Alternative Options

Officers have considered the options regarding the service
design described in 3.2 a) and b) in the report but these
present either increased risks or the potential for increased
overall costs when compared to the proposal.

Making no changes was considered but this would mean the
council lost the expected financial benefits from this decision.

See Part 2 Appendix 2 to this Report
See Part 2 Appendix 2 to this Report
Risks

Good Risk Management supports and enhances the decision-
making process, increasing the likelihood of the Council
meeting its objectives and enabling it to respond quickly and
effectively to change. When taking decisions, risks and
opportunities must be considered.

On 21 October 2023, DEFRA released details of their proposals
in relation to ‘simpler recycling’ collections. It was positive that
there was confirmation that there would be local choice on the
extent to which recyclable materials could be commingled, as
that reduces the risk in relation to the contract. However,
there was an unexpected announcement that there would be
a consultation on residual waste collections having to be at
least fortnightly in frequency. That is a risk in relation to
increased costs for service provision, but also adds complexity
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5.3

5.4

6.0

6.1

and risk into the contract procurement process. Officers are
working with consultants Eunomia and legal advisors Sharpe
Pritchard to mitigate these risks.

During dialogue meetings we have asked bidders to estimate
the level of cost reductions that may arise from service and
specification changes, as included in the part 2 report. These
savings are estimates to support decision making but cannot
be guaranteed. The final amounts could be lower or higher.

There is uncertainty over the take-up of a new paper and
cardboard bin by terraced and maisonette properties.
Therefore, the costs associated with the provision and future
replacements of these new bins is uncertain.

Implications/Consultations

Independent workshops were held with a small group of
administration Councillors from East Herts Council (EHC) and
North Herts Council (NHC) in September 2023 to discuss
potential options for changes to the service specification on
both waste and recycling and street cleansing. The findings
from these workshops were then identified to Project Board
on 2 October 2023.

Community Safety

No

Data Protection

No

Equalities

No

An Equalities Impact Assessment was completed in October 2022
based on the current proposed service specification for the waste
contract from 2025. Households producing large quantities of child
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or adult nappies will be supported by the provision of policies
allowing for these properties to remain on fortnightly residual waste
collections. A further assessment will need to be carried out
depending on the nature of the final service specification options
taken forward prior to contract award.

Environmental Sustainability

Overall, to date there are forecasted to be positive environmental
impacts from changes to the waste contract for East and North
Herts. These come, amongst other things, as a result of proposals to
reduce frequency of general refuse collections from fortnightly to
three weekly, meaning a reduction in emissions for NHC and a
mitigation of emissions for EHC resulting from refuse freighter
journeys, and an anticipated increase in resident recycling rates over
time. Whilst outside the scope of the decisions being made, it is clear
that there would be negative environmental implications if there was
a Government decision to require at least fortnightly collection of
residual waste.

The proposed introduction of a Waste Awareness Officer will also
allow us to run more campaigns and events to support residents to
reduce their waste and develop greater understanding of which
items are recyclable. This will help residents to adapt to the contract
changes which include a proposal to introduce plastic film into the
recycling bin.

An environmental impact assessment was carried out in October
2022, based on the current proposed service specification for 2025
onwards. A further assessment will need to be carried out depending
on the nature of the final service specification options taken forward
prior to contract award.

Financial

Yes -

When the Council set its budget it assumed contract inflation of 4%
in 2022/23 and 2.5% in the years after that. Actual contract inflation
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in 2022/23 will be £294k more than budget and with an estimated
contract inflation of 18% next year will be a further spending
pressure of £568k. These figures will add immediately to the savings
totals the council has to make to balance its budget. Additionally, if
council employee pay is settled at the national employer’s offer to
staff then this will add a further £312k corporate budget pressure in
2022/23 and in future years.

In the council's medium term financial plan a £1million increase is
factored in to the waste budget from 2024/25 but inflation will erode
this by at least £862k before new requirements of the government’s
mandated waste strategy are delivered. The proposed design of
waste services were anticipated to lead to new pressures of circa
£1.3 million as the amount set aside for the new contract will have
been eroded by inflation. However information from bidders during
the competitive dialogue phase of the procurement have indicated
costs will be well in excess of this.

The net effect of inflationary pressures on the total amount of
savings the council will need to find over the next 5 years is to
increase the target figure to find from £1.6 million to £3.1

million. This is in addition to the £5.054 million in savings already
built into the budget. This means that Members will face further
hard decisions in order to balance the budget.

The Council's budget and Medium Term Financial Plan has had a
core assumption that the new contract would be in line with the
current budget plus £1.3 million for the implementation of food
waste and inflationary pressures. That was on the basis that:

. There was no better information to go on, especially with
unknown Government proposals in relation to consistent
collections, Deposit Return Scheme and Extended Producer
Responsibility.
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. We have already put in place measures in the new contract
specification that should help reduce costs (e.g. three weekly
collections), but the exact financial impact was unknown.

. In addition to the core assumption, a risk was highlighted that
there could be a risk of higher costs with the contract. This risk
is what has now happened.

In addition to the contract costs an initial cost for the officer
identified in 3.31 of the report has been identified as up to £8k (East
Herts share).

In addition to the contract costs there is also the cost of new 180L
bins. The cost of the bins themselves will be around £990k, plus
there will be delivery costs estimated to be around £140K. The cost
of the bins will be treated as capital expenditure. The Council has not
previously capitalised bin delivery costs but will review whether this
is allowed under accounting guidance.

There will also be an additional annual cost for paper and cardboard
bins in relation to new properties and replacements where there are
breakages. This is partly off-set by the reduction in costs for the
current boxes. The aim of the new contract is also to repair (rather
than replace) more bins, which will also help reduce replacement
costs. It is difficult to estimate the costs of replacements, but it is
expected that they would start off low and then increase over time.
The life of a wheeled bin should be at least 10 years, but
replacement or repair is adhoc as required. The estimated costs are
up to £4k capital with delivery costs estimated at under £1k for the
first two years. Bins for new properties are not included in this total
and will be funded through any developer contributions (where
available) or growth in the Council Tax base.

As detailed in the risk section, there are uncertainties in relation to
the recent announcement from DEFRA regarding frequency of
residual waste collections. It is however unlikely that this will be
mandated but may form part of statutory guidance. If it were not
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possible to extend the frequency of residual waste collections, then
that would increase contract costs. Those costs could be higher than
they would have been if DEFRA do not provide certainty as soon as
possible. The availability of New Burdens funding for weekly food
collection would help the Council's budget forecasts, but the amount
of any funding is unknown and may not be known until later in 2024.

The purchase of new caddies for food waste has already been
budgeted for in response to the report to Executive on 25" October
2022,

There are decisions that can be made in relation to waste services
that affect the budget position, but do not relate to the contract
specification (e.g. levels of fees and charges). These will have to be
considered at some stage, but are not within the scope of this report.

Health and Safety
No

Human Resources
There are no direct human resources implications as a result of this
report.

Human Rights
No

Legal

Yes - The Executive has authority to decide to proceed with a
Competitive Dialogue procurement for the waste and recycling
collection and street cleansing contract.

The proposals contained within this report will allow officers to
consider alternative service design options within that Competitive
Dialogue process in consultation with the Waste Project Board.
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Specific Wards
No

7.0 Background papers, appendices and other relevant
material

7.1 Appendix 1 - Aims and Principles of the Shared Service.
7.2 Appendix 2 - See Part 2

7.3 Appendix 3 - Summary of Extended Frequency 3,3,3 Service.
Code of practice on litter and refuse
(publishing.service.gov.uk)

'Binfrastructure' - The right bin in the right place | WRAP
Executive 25" October 2022 -

Waste Service Design Report.pdf (eastherts.gov.uk)

Decision - Waste Service Contract Design - East Herts District
Council

Contact Member
Councillor Tim Hoskin, Executive Member for Environmental
Sustainability. Email: tim.hoskin@eastherts.gov.uk

Contact Officer

James Ellis, Head of Legal and Democratic Services and Acting Head
of Operations, Tel: 01279 502170. Email:
james.ellis@eastherts.gov.uk

Report Author
Chloe Hipwood, Shared Service Manager - Waste Management, Tel:
01462 474304. Email: chloe.hipwood@north-herts.gov.uk

Page 43


https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5d8b766ded915d0372f8ac59/pb11577b-cop-litter1.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5d8b766ded915d0372f8ac59/pb11577b-cop-litter1.pdf
https://wrap.org.uk/resources/guide/binfrastructure-right-bin-right-place
https://democracy.eastherts.gov.uk/documents/s59731/Waste%20Service%20Design%20Report.pdf?J=5
https://democracy.eastherts.gov.uk/ieDecisionDetails.aspx?AIId=27782&J=5
https://democracy.eastherts.gov.uk/ieDecisionDetails.aspx?AIId=27782&J=5
mailto:tim.hoskin@eastherts.gov.uk
mailto:james.ellis@eastherts.gov.uk
mailto:chloe.hipwood@north-herts.gov.uk

Appendix 1 - Aim and Principles of the Shared Waste Service

Waste Shared Service Aim

Delivering high quality and well performing services which are both
financially and environmentally sustainable.

Waste Shared Service Principles
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Maintain and/or improve service standards through efficient
working.

Achieve service improvements, greater resilience, efficiencies,
cost reductions or better performance through service
alignment

Deliver service changes aligned with the government's
Resources and Waste Strategy which demonstrate a net
environmental benefit

Work in partnership with contractors to develop and evolve a
carbon management plan identifying how operations can
deliver year on year carbon savings and move towards
services with net zero carbon emissions.

Improve efficiencies and enhance the offering for chargeable
waste and recycling services and explore commercial
opportunities

Work in partnership with contractors to explore new
opportunities to reduce costs and ensure the delivery of
financially sustainable services

Providing residents and customers with improved and
enhanced online self-serve opportunities delivering any
service changes with this in mind

Work in partnership with contractors to improve and
modernise working practices and make our services an
attractive place to work

Work with the Herts Waste Partnership and other partners to
share knowledge, best practice, reduce waste and embed
circular economy principles in service delivery.



By virtue of paragraph(s) 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A
of the Local Government Act 1972.

Document is Restricted
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Appendix 3

Proposal for extended frequency dry recycling collections with
separate ‘fibre’ (paper and cardboard)

Preferred Proposal

. Introduce weekly food in EH

. Three weekly 180L residual waste

. Three weekly ‘Fibre’ bin - Paper and Cardboard

. Three weekly ‘Containers’ bin - plastic bottles pots, tubs, trays,
film, aluminium and steel cans, glass

. Total capacity over 6 weeks = 1,458L

. Est. Recycling Rate = 58%-60%+

Capacity for households is reduced slightly from the current provision
over a six-weekly cycle in line with waste minimisation principles.
However, capacity provision is higher than the primary proposal
agreed in the Cabinet/Executive meetings on 25™ October 2022 for
three weekly residual waste with fortnightly mixed dry recycling and a
fortnightly paper box. This is due to the larger ‘Fibre’ bin size proposed
for most households.

Collection costs are anticipated to be lower operating this model, in
part due to operating ‘standard’ body vehicles rather than ‘split’ body
vehicles and collection route optimisation from operating over three
weeks rather than two.

Data below taken from the HWP Waste compositional analysis in
2021 shows capture rates for paper and card co-collected in local
box services and our current paper only box and bin service (which
captures cardboard).
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KGs per household per fortnight
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Capture of cardboard/ mixed papers is likely to drop if collected in a
box only service. Proposal is therefore for a 240L bin provision for the
majority of households.
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Does it reduce waste? Yes, from reduced residual bin size and
reduced residual emptying cycle. Also food waste reduces when
separate food waste collections are introduced.

Does it increase recycling? Yes, greater capacity for recycling
in bins. Also food waste captured in EHC.

Does it reduce fleet carbon footprint? Carbon impacts are
mitigated, there are reduced fleet movements for a three-
weekly cycle and operational efficiencies gained from operating
standard body vehicles.

Does it reduce collection costs? Cost are reduced from the
service design agreed on 25" October 2022.

Are East and North Service aligned? Yes

Is there Capital spend? Yes, for the provision of new bins to
the majority of households.
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